CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting
Loker Student Union 9/11/02
Voting Members Present:  Abaya, Casten, Charnofsky, Chlebicki, Christie, Furtado, Furusa, Ganezer, Gasco, Goders, Gould, Jacobs, Jennings, Johnson, C., Johnson, J., Kaplan, Kim, Leonard, Long, Lyons, Malamud, McDermott, Moscovici, Moy, Parker, Sheu, Smith, L., Solache, Sturm, Vanterpool, Waller, Watson, Welch, Whetmore

Voting Members Absent: Cockelez, Cruise, Dominguez, Frickle, Holmes, McCarthy, Salhi, Saunders, Smith, J., Suchenik, Todd

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present:  Ambrosetti, Bowman, Bradfield, 

Brown, A., Dowling, Gordon, M., Krochalk for Whittemore, Lindsay, Pardon, Parham, Rodriguez, A., Rodriguez, M., Williams, S.

Guests:  Bohman, Mellblom, Pomerantz, Porter, Solache, Yao, 

Call to Order at 2:40p.m.






Approval of Amended Agenda





M/S/P
Approval of Minutes from 5/8/02





M/S/P
Approval of Executive Members:  Ann Chlebicki, Secretary; 

       and Bob Christie, FPC Chair

M/S/P







Parliamentarian Update:  Dr. Cynthia Johnson thanked everyone for their participation last year. The following committees need faculty representatives:  Student Learning Outcomes and Assessment; the U Campaign Grants Awards Committee; the Writing Competency Committee; the Instructionally Related Activities Committee, the Space Allocation Committee and the Associated Students Incorporated will need a Senate representative.  A new committee preference list has been sent out.  Several elections will be held at the next Senate meeting.

Chair Whetmore thanked Dean Parham for the recent email asking faculty to submit requests for the purchase of additional books.  Senator L. Smith asked how to donate books to the library.  There is a gift policy for books.  The Library is only able to accept journals and periodicals that they subscribe to.

Whetmore asked the Senate to stand for a minute of silence in memory of September 11, 2001.

TC:  3:00 p.m. Senator Lyle Smith Title V Grant:   Smith stated that this grant was discussed in the Senate last year when it was still pending and based on all of the feedback he received from faculty, the grant was approved.  Please be sure to take information back to your faculty and colleagues.  Smith provided an abstract of the grant to all attendees.   There is a steering committee that has Senate and administrative representation and will meet on October 4th.   Several committees will be involved in the implementation.  1). There will be a faculty seminar lead by Drs. Waller and Ferrario to help faculty in various disciplines to use more critical literacy in reading, writing, and critical thinking.   2). Curriculum development is the second component.   The goal of the seminar will be to produce two critical literacy courses, and offer them in the curriculum. This is a curricular issue as well as a policy issue and it is up to the faculty and departments to decide what to do.  3). Updating and enhancing CLASS (Center for Learning and Academic Support Services).  CLASS will now be a place where faculty can confidently send students who will be monitored and assisted.  CLASS will have more PLATO basic skills learning computer stations. In spring, 2003, three faculty associates will be in the center six to nine hours per week. They will assist students in reading/writing and critical thinking.  4). An assessment program for transfer students will be developed.  Smith does not want to turn anyone away who is interested in participating.  Malamud wanted to make sure that this grant would not be pushing the curriculum.   Malamud said that we need to think about what we want to do as a campus.   Smith agreed that faculty and departments need to decide on the appropriate curriculum. 

TC:  3:15 Vice President Pardon Update on Campus Construction:

Pardon passed out a handout of all the campus construction that is taking place.  

· Welch Hall is on time and is a wonderful new facility. The building will be accepted from the contractor later this month and are we are going through the final inspection.  Several walls will be put up and some of the spaces inside the building will need to be converted.   The mediated classroom components will be brought in and set up.  The furniture will be moved into the building during late October and November.  The computer labs will be moved to the first floor.  

· The National Training Center (NTC) is moving quickly and on schedule.

· The telecommunications project will be complete next year.  

· The asphalt safety hazard on the left side of the sculpture garden is being repaired.

· Construction of the Internet Café will begin soon

· There are eight new mediated classrooms this year and 16 were put in last year.

· The SOE loading dock has been remodeled and turned into a classroom. 

· The exterior lighting project is now complete.

· The NSM patio is complete and the NSM building has been painted.

· A new video surveillance system is being installed in the art classrooms.

· The new Child Development Center will begin construction soon.

· Pending passage of Prop 47, the electrical infrastructure project will begin by summer 2003.

· The softball field is being re-turfed and dugouts are installed.

· The tennis courts will be resurfaced. 

· The gym floor will be replaced beginning April 7, 2003

Senator Casten asked about the walkway that leads from Lot four to the gym and was concerned about lighting and repairs.  Pardon said that this project is on a minor capital outlay list and our top priority for this year will be renovating and reconfiguring vacated offices/classrooms. Malamud said that the mediated classrooms are fantastic but wondered when the next 16 are going in.  Pardon said that the intent will be to put more classrooms in every year as budget allows.  Senator Charnofsky asked if there was a way to make sure that all classrooms were unlocked by 8:00 a.m.  Pardon said that this was a security problem.  

Welcoming of New Senators- Whetmore welcomed new senators to the meeting:  ASI representative Ivan-Earl Abaya for Jose Solache; Myron Sheu for Information Systems; Donis Leonard for Theater Arts; Naomi Moy for the Library; George Jennings for the Math Department and Dee Parker for Graduate Education.

EXEC 02-09  Academic Calendar 2003-2004.  Malamud mentioned that there are no final dates listed and said the calendar should be complete before we finalize.  Chair Whetmore asked Senators to email any changes or suggestions and said that the calendar will be presented at the next meeting for approval.

Discussion Items

RTP process-The FPC elicited suggestions from faculty after presenting an outline of ideas.   Casten suggested the old system where junior faculty were to submit a resume, statements of strengths and weaknesses and material to support this was far better. Vanterpool suggested that we look at sister campuses to see what they are doing with their RTP process. Malamud was concerned about excluding whole articles and books and wants to see the actual work.  Senator Gould noted the inconsistency in saying that we need greater detail and also said that RTP files are too big.  Jennings agreed with Malamud and felt that readers need to be able to read the books, articles, research and service.  Cynthia Johnson stated that at a sister institution their first year only required an update and the next year a file is turned in.  Moscovici asks her students to list five areas that represent their greatest learning in her course and so why not have this for the RTP process?  Ganezer suggested posting information on a website where readers could go to retrieve information such as articles and books.  Dean Williams suggested that the first review be waived and that the initial review should be during the second year.  There should be clear communication of expectations.  All levels need to know criteria.

TC:  4:15 p.m. David Bradfield-CFA Views On Untenured Department Chairs

David Bradfield spoke about concerns of junior faculty serving as department chair and the precarious position that this would put an untenured faculty member in.  The Faculty contract states that department chairs shall normally be selected from the list of tenured or probationary faculty employees recommended by the department for the assignment.  The Faculty Handbook states that “the chairperson of a department must be a full-time member of that department during her /his service in office.  No one at the rank of Assistant or Instructor in the position of Lecturer or Graduate Assistant is eligible to serve.” A recommendation for changes in the Faculty Handbook would be “Academic department chairs are appointed by the president upon the recommendation of the dean of the college and the academic vice president after consultation with faculty.  If possible, the chair should be a tenured professor.”   Whetmore discussed the fact that department chair is a job that no one wants to do, most only get one course off and in some cases, junior faculty are pressured into the position for RTP purposes.  Senator Vanterpool said that untenured faculty members serving as chairs mean less coursework added to the RTP file.   Ganezer thinks that junior faculty should be allowed to be a department chair and Jennings said that tenured faculty get paid more and should be the ones doing more of the work.  Senator Goders brought up that in the faculty handbook only tenured faculty are eligible to vote for a department chair, so it makes sense that the chair they are voting for should also be tenured.

Reports 

Provost Walton introduced the classroom space problem and it appears that one problem lies with a few courses in the evening that are four units.  This configuration causes more classroom space to be used than what usual three unit courses would need.   Jennings suggested that four unit classes meet three times a week versus twice a week and the problem would be solved.  Walton suggested that scheduling more four unit courses during the day would alleviate the problem.  

Walton will be holding an open forum on September 17th from 5 to 6 p.m. at Café Dominguez.   She asked that you email any questions to her ahead of time so that if she needs to do research or gather materials she can do so prior to the meeting.   Malamud asked about the administrative bloat and specifically wanted to know what some of these administrative positions were.  Whetmore said that we will have the data by the open forum on September 17th.

President Lyons Report:  The President said that the national panel studying college drinking found that students are drinking a day earlier than years before and the panel has recommended that universities go back to having Friday classes.   The President asked the Provost to make the Academic Master Plan her top priority.  He wants to know if there are curriculum issues we need to be looking at that relate to the fall out of 9.11.01.  He is very excited about the new training center but emphasized that he was not here to be an athletic director and emphasized that academic excellence is important.  President Lyons will be meeting with Home Depot’s CEO at Corporate Headquarters and should be able to hand them a strategic plan and our academic plan but he will not be able to do that because we don’t have one.  

The President delayed the hiring of the Executive Director of Planning and Institutional Research due to budget concerns.   He stated that Dean Parham and Dr. Mellblom will be co-chairing the WASC Accreditation Steering Committee, and they will need everyone’s support.  The Perceived Administrative Review Committee met with the president and the committee made a presentation on their findings.  The administrators involved have responded to the concerns and the president will meet with them individually.  Executive Assistant Waters sent an email out inviting all full time faculty to meet with the President.  

ASI President Jose Solache spoke and welcomed everyone back.  Jose was very pleased with the welcome week festivities and happy to see the extensive student involvement on the campus.

Statewide Senators Vanterpool and Charnofsky will have their first statewide Senate meeting 9/13/02.  The CSU trustees will be meeting next week.  The position of faculty trustee will be opening soon and a replacement will be needed.

Meeting adjourned at 5:07p.m.

Respectfully Submitted by

Mary Brooks

Assistant to the Chair

